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National Aid Co-ordinator

Minutes of the Phare High Level Working Group

	1.
	Location: Office of the Government of the SR, Námestie slobody 1, Bratislava

	2.
	Date: 18 June 2002

	3.
	Participants:

Mr Dirk Meganck, Head of Slovakia Team, DG Elarg, European Commission
Mr Eric van der Linden, Ambassador and Head of the EC Delegation in the SR

Mr Dieter Thiel, Head of Phare/Ispa Section, EC Delegation in the SR

Mr Domenico Gigliotti, DG Elarg, European Commission

Mr Vincent Degert, Head of Unit Co-ordination of Financial Instruments, DG Elarg, European Commission

Ms Mária Kadlečíková, Deputy Prime Minister for European Integration and National Aid Co-ordinator

Mr Viliam Vaškovič, NAO and Plenipotentiary for the National Fund, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Ms Mária Hrachovcová, Director of the National Fund, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Ms Janka Bieliková, Central Harmonizing Unit, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Mr Juraj Hatrik, Section of European Integration and International Co-operation, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Ms Silvia Matúšová, Director General, Section for European Affairs, Office of the Government of the SR

Mr Ivan Fecenko, Director, Department of Foreign Assistance Phare, Bilateral and Multilateral Co-operation/ ACU, Office of the Government of the SR

Mr Martin Orth, Department of Foreign Assistance Phare, Bilateral and Multilateral Co-operation/ ACU, Office of the Government of the SR

Ms Dagmar Brisudová, Office of the Deputy Prime Minister for EI, Office of the Government of the SR

Ms Barbora Šujanová, Central Contact Point of OLAF, Office of the Government of the SR

Ms Draga Inovecká, Central Contact Point of OLAF, Office of the Government of the SR

Mr Július Slovák, Director General, RDSA, Ministry of Construction and Regional Development of the SR*

Ms Stela Krivdová, RDSA, Ministry of Construction and Regional Development of the SR*

Ms Ľubica Sabadošová, RDSA, Ministry of Construction and Regional Development of the SR*

Ms Petra Štauderová, Section of European Integration, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the SR*

Ms Ladislava Kužmová, Section of European Integration, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the SR(

	4.
	Minutes worked out by: 

Mr Martin Orth, Aid Co-ordination Unit, Office of the Government of the SR

	5.
	Minutes approved by:

Phare High Level Working Group members by written procedure


Agenda of the Meeting

1. Information on the results of the Slovak police investigation of the “Tóth Case”;

2. Analysis of the Progress Report of 30 April 2002;

3. Progress towards EDIS and bridging to structural funds;

4. Implementation of past and present Phare programmes;

5. Implementation of the 5th priority “Control of pre-accession funds” related to chapter 28;

6. Follow-up of recommendations made by the European Parliament, the European Court of Auditors and OLAF;

7. Miscellaneous.

The Meeting was officially opened by the Deputy Prime Minister of the SR for European Integration Ms Mária Kadlečíková, National Aid Co-ordinator (NAC) and chaired by Mr Dirk Meganck, on behalf of the European Commission (EC).

The above-mentioned agenda was mutually approved. 

Mr Meganck informed that the Meeting would be actually divided into two parts: 

A) Phare High Level Working Group (HLWG) that will conclude its operation after being established as an ad hoc body in order to investigate the suspicion of fraud in Slovakia. This Meeting will analyse the Police Report related to the concluded investigation of the “Tóth” Case and the Progress Report that records the measures adopted in the field of pre-accession assistance in Slovakia.

B) HLWG as a regular body, established in all candidate countries, in order to monitor the Slovakia’s progress towards an Extended Decentralised Implementation System (EDIS) and its preparation for structural funds.

Mr Meganck pointed out that there is a clear distinction between the newly created HLWG (focused on structural funds and EDIS) and the Joint Monitoring Committee (JMC) (focused on the implementation of the ongoing Phare, ISPA and SAPARD projects).

Ad 1) Information on the results of the Slovak police investigation of the “Tóth Case”

The NAC briefly informed about the concluded Slovak police investigation of the “Tóth Case”. The Translated police report that has been also sent to the European Commission revealed no evidence for a conviction for fraud. Ascertained shortcomings in the management and implementation of the pre-accession assistance have been removed as recorded in the Progress Report (see point 2).

Against this background the issue of the release of the 10% Phare funds reduction was discussed. Mr Meganck informed that a decision to release the 10% of Phare funds will be taken on the basis of the recommendations of the OLAF Report on “Tóth Case” and pre-accession assistance improvement in Slovakia. The NAC and National Authorising Officer (NAO) regretted that the Phare HLWG did not manage to settle this matter during its final meeting. The NAC recalled the political sensitivity of the issue and invited the HLWG members from the EC to resolve the urgent question of the 10% Phare funds release in a short time (preferably until 20 July 2002) taking into consideration the efforts made by the Slovak authorities to improve the management of the pre-accession assistance. Moreover, the reasons for the 10% deduction – suspicion of fraud - have been disproved.  

Mr Degert expressed his understanding with the NAC. However, he added that the European Parliament would have to be informed on the issue and its standpoint would also have to be taken into consideration.

Mr Meganck promised to invite the responsible OLAF officials to pay their utmost attention to the elaboration of the Report.

Ad 2) Analysis of the Progress Report of 30 April 2002

The NAC introduced the Progress Report of 30 April 2002 which provides a concise outline of the set of measures adopted for improvement of the programming, implementation and monitoring of the pre-accession assistance in Slovakia.

Mr Meganck appreciated the measures adopted in the field of administration and legislation, financial control, human resources and public awareness. These measures follow the positive improvements already recorded in the Regular Report of November 2001. However, he also raised the following issues:

a) The co-ordination of the programming activities between the NAC represented by the Aid Co-ordination Unit (ACU) and the relevant line ministries represented by the sectoral aid co-ordinators (SAC) needs to be improved. The quality of the project fiches submitted in the frame of the 2002 programming exercise is in some cases very poor.  

b) The Commission expressed its concern for the delays registered in recruiting new staff to be seconded to the Central Finance and Contracting Unit (CFCU) and recalled that without urgent measures, the CFCU will not be in position to perform its tasks. In this respect, it was also reminded that the majority of the current personnel will leave the CFCU by the end of 2002. Regarding the Regional Development Support Agency (RDSA), the need to further strengthen the Agency with qualified staff was stressed. 

c) The EC enquired about the establishment of the Central Contact Point of OLAF at the Office of the Government of the SR.

d) The EC enquired about which measures are expected to be adopted by the Slovak authorities in order to make information on sub-contractors publicly accessible as required by the Phare PRAG rules.

The NAC explained that the preparation of the project fiches had been subject to a far more transparent approach. The project fiches are approved by the Ministerial Council for European Integration before being sent to Brussels. At the same time the NAC invited the EC to forward to the ACU the comments concerning the other project fiches (32 project fiches sent to Brussels, 16 of them commented so far).

Mr Meganck replied that several project fiches were poorly prepared and the thorough assessment of all fiches is a time demanding task. It cannot be expected that the EC officials will completely rewrite the project fiches. He recalled that the 2002 National Programme will be presented to the Phare Management Committee in September which is a rather late date. Mr Gigliotti added that the project activities were often too briefly described and frequently lacked of relevant information. Only the project fiches elaborated with the assistance of external consultants were of satisfactory quality. 

As regards the CFCU, the NAC informed that eight new employees are expected to be recruited in order to ensure a smooth replacement of the current staff, whose contracts will expire by the end of 2002. It is expected that the newly recruited staffs will receive on the job training from the present skilled employees. The NAC also noticed that in some sectors the outgoing employees were not willing to share their “know-how “ with the new employees.   

Mr Gigliotti expressed his concern for the delays faced in recruiting new personnel for the CFCU. The future staff will have to “absorb” the vast amount of information, and complex tendering procedures within a few months only. Working overload will be probably another problem that the new staffs at the CFCU will have to face.

Mr Thiel did not relish the idea of replacing the present experienced staffs by the new ones and invited the NAC and NAO to finance the CFCU on the same level until 2005. Due to the fact that this is more than the Slovak State Budget can afford the NAC proposed to conduct it in a way of co-financing. Mr Meganck replied that there is a general rule that the EC will not contribute to salaries of Slovak officials after the year 2002.

The NAC repeated the Slovakia’s claim for the technical assistance (TA) that was promised to the Slovak authorities (the ACU, Ministry of Construction and Regional Development of the SR and the Ministry of Environment of the SR) by the EC Delegation on 22 March 2002. The NAC recalled that she had not received yet a reply to her request. Mr Meganck informed that the EC was giving its reply that time. The NAC cannot expect any TA and has to take over the responsibility for Phare programme without the promised TA. 

Further to Mr Meganck´s points, the NAC informed that the Department of Central Contact Point of OLAF was established on 1 January 2002 at the Office of the Government of the SR. Two representatives of the Department participated on the HLWG Meeting as observers (Ms Šujanová and Ms Inovecká).

Referring to subcontractors the NAC shares the determination to make this information accessible not only to satisfy the PRAG rules but as well in order to make the Phare assistance more transparent. The NAC promised that the responsible Slovak authorities would deal with this question and will inform the EC about the adopted measures. The NAC also enquired whether the information on subcontractors can be placed on Internet. The EC representatives informed that the winners of the tenders (contractors and subcontractors) should be made available on Internet. 

Ad 3) Progress towards EDIS and bridging to structural funds

The Commission recalled that the EC Delegation is expected to close down the day before Slovakia’s accession to the European Union (expected on 1 January 2004). However, it was also stated that the Commission is enquiring about the possibility to extend the opening of the Delegation up to the end of 2004. 

 The Commission recalled that all 2003 Phare funds will be released only once the Extended Decentralised Implementation System (EDIS) will be actually introduced in Slovakia. 

Mr Thiel enquired about the future of ISPA expected to be transformed into the Cohesion Fund. The NAC informed that there are two possible proposals: a) the Cohesion Fund will remain at the Office of the Government of the SR until 2005 and then transferred to the Ministry of Construction and regional Development of the SR; b) the Cohesion Fund will be located at the Ministry of Construction and Regional Development of the SR. This issue should be clarified by the Government’s Decree within two weeks.

Ms Hrachovcová informed that the EDIS should be applied to the following Phare implementing agencies: the RDSA, the National Agency for Development of Small and Medium Enterprises (NADSME) and the CFCU. As regards the Slovak Post Privatisation Fund (SPPF) and the Civil Society Development Foundation (CSDF) a decision in this respect has not been taken yet (expected by 26 June 2002).  

Mr Gigliotti indicated that TA for Gap Plugging and Gap Compliance will be financed through a Phare horizontal programme (0.7 MEUR allocation for Slovakia). The related tendering procedure should be launched as soon as possible. 

For the phase 1 “gap assessment”, the Slovak authorities agreed to finance it from national resources. A global time-schedule for all three phases will be submitted to the Commission by the end of the month.

The Financing Memorandum for ISPA programme 2002 SK16PA003 is oriented on preparation of the National Fund and ISPA Implementing Agencies for EDIS including Gap Assessment, EDIS preparation and Compliance Assessment. 

Ad 4) Implementation of past and present Phare programmes

The representatives of the EC recalled the NAC that only in exceptional cases requests for extensions will be granted. The contracting rates of the Phare FM 2000 projects and their implementation and the preparation of the tender documents for the FM 2001 projects will be reviewed during the Joint Monitoring Committee Meeting in July 2002. 

The NAC expressed the willingness to keep enhancing of the pre-accession implementation in Slovakia. The contracting rate of the FM 2000 is expected to reach 70% in September 2002. The late submission of the terms of reference and technical specifications cannot repeat this year as the beneficiaries are obliged to submit them until 17 July 2002 (six months after the signature of the FM 2001). The NAC meets the programme authorizing officers (PAO) and SACs regularly once a month in order to monitor the FM 2000 contracting. 

Ad 5) Implementation of the 5th priority “Control of pre-accession funds” related to chapter 28

The NAC together with Ms Hrachovcová presented the information on implementation of the 5th priority – Control of pre-accession funds as recorded in the Progress Report. All Ministries shall establish an Internal Audit Unit. This is not obligatory for the implementing agencies. 

Concerning the control activities of pre-accession funds in the year 2002 there has been a number of controls performed by the Ministry of Finance of the SR and by the Supreme Audit Office of the SR. The Ministry of Finance of the SR reported on financial control of the General Technical Aid programmes GTAF1 and GTAF2. There are some financial controls of Phare means under FM 98 in progress in institutions connected with these funds. The Supreme Audit Office of the SR has performed the control of the frontier crossing building Zahorská Ves – Angern, the control of procedures and financing observing during the renewal of the Mária Valéria Bridge and the control of financial means management for the projects implemented by the NADSME.

The internal audit unit of the Ministry of Finance of the SR executed the simulation of the financial management of the SAPARD programme and the system audit of activities of the National Fund. 

Ad 6) Follow-up of recommendations made by the European Parliament, the European Court of Auditors and OLAF

No additional recommendations made by the European Parliament were discussed as all of them are reflected in the Progress Report. The European Court of Auditors and the OLAF have not elaborated their final Reports yet.

Ad 7) Miscellaneous

In order to distinguish between the HLWG and JMC it was mutually agreed that the incoming JMC will deal mainly with the FM 1999 projects with extended contracting period, implementation and contracting of the FM 2000 projects and review of preparation of tendering documents for FM 2001 projects. 

( The participant was present only during the discussion related to point 3 (bridging to structural funds).
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